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Board of Trustees Meeting

March 11, 1999


SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

AMMERMAN CAMPUS - SELDEN, NEW YORK

MARCH 11, 1999

The meeting was held on Thursday, March 11, 1999, at 8:30 a.m., at the Ammerman Campus in Selden, New York.


Present:

Sally Ann Slacke

Trustee/Chair

Charles L. Lauer

Trustee/Vice Chair

Susan LeBow


Trustee/Secretary

John J. Foley


Trustee



Walter C. Hazlitt

Trustee

Michael Hollander

Trustee

Michael Sacca


Trustee

M. Vicki Wacksman

Trustee

Richard Zummo

Trustee

Michael Katzberg

Student Trustee

Salvatore J. La Lima

President

James Canniff


V. P. for Academic & 
Campus Affairs

Eric Ricioppo


V. P. for Marketing & Public Affairs



Steven Schrier


V. P. for Admin. & Information Services

Michael Weissberg

V. P. for Student Affairs

Joanne Braxton

Executive Dean, Western Campus



Allie Parrish


Executive Dean, Eastern Campus



Wayne Pevey


Executive Dean, Ammerman Campus


Charles Stein


College Chief Financial Officer



Jessica Allen


Deputy to the President

* * * * * * * * * *

It was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously to accept the Minutes of the meeting held on February 11, 1999.

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 99.31 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously. 
WHEREAS, there is currently a vacancy in the civil service classification, and the position listed below is provided in the College budget, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the appointment of the following civil service employee is hereby approved, at the rate and title designated:


Annual
Effective


      Area         Classification
Salary
Date
Line No.
NAME

Richard Burroughs     Plant         Laborer (A)         $20,254    3/15/99  2260-4020-1095



             Operations
FISCAL IMPACT:




Old


New

Richard Burroughs
 -0-


$20,254

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 99.32 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously. 
WHEREAS, the following professional staff member has submitted a letter of resignation, be it therefore,

RESOLVED, that the resignation of the following professional staff member, effective May 24, 1999 is hereby accepted:



      Rank/Title   

Area


Effective Date
NAME
Lewis Freeman    Asst. Professor   
Communications (A)     
     05/24/99
        

Line No.:  2210-4033-0087
FISCAL IMPACT:




Old


New

Lewis Freeman
$54,679

 -0-

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 99.33 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously. 
WHEREAS, the following professional staff member has requested a reduction in workload for the period indicated, and

WHEREAS, the campus executive dean and the College president recommend that the reductions in workload be granted, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the following faculty member be granted a reduction in workload during the period indicated, and that during such period his salary, sick leave and personal leave benefit be reduced by the percentage indicated below:




Rank


Area

Percent

Period
NAME

Diane Dvorak

Professor (A)

Business 
20%

1999-00

Administration
     Academic Year

FISCAL IMPACT:




Old


New

Diane Dvorak

$67,059

$53,647

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 99.34 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously. 
WHEREAS, the following members of the professional staff are presently in their first year of service, and

WHEREAS, it is the recommendation of the College president that these individuals be granted term appointments, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the following individuals are hereby appointed for the 1999 – 2000 academic year, on a one-year term basis.






Rank


Area
COLLEGE-WIDE

Anna Flack



Asst. Professor/
Student Affairs






  College Registrar













(Cont’d)






Rank


Area
AMMERMAN CAMPUS

Tina Good



Instructor

Writing Center Coordinator

Steven Lantz-Gefroh


Instructor

Theatre

Elaine Merenda


Instructor

Elect. Engineer. Technology

Judith Travers



Instructor

History

Luisa Reichardt


Asst. Professor           Campus Head Librarian

EASTERN CAMPUS
Charles T. Connolly

     
Instructor/Director
Enrollment Services 

Nancy Dunnagan


P.A. III

Financial Aid 

WESTERN CAMPUS
Elizabeth Foley


P.A. II


Academic Computing

Harry W. Nadeau


Director

Student Activities

Kevin Reilly



P.A. II


Academic Skills

Michaelann Tostanoski

Asst. Professor
Fine Arts

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 99.35 was tabled. 
* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 99.36 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously. 
WHEREAS, there are needs identified for professional staff, and the positions listed below are available in the College budget, and

WHEREAS, the campus executive dean, vice president and College president recommend the appointments as stated below, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the following individuals be granted appointments as indicated below:











(Cont’d)

Rank
     Area


Annual









Rate
    
Effective Date

Robert H. Mott

P. A. II
     Physical Ed. (A)
$39,986    
1/25/99 (12-mon.)**

Lisa Murray

P. A. I
     Desktop Services (C)
$35,548    
3/15/99 (12-mon.)*

Michael C. Simon      
Instructor   Const./Tech. (A)
$41,088    
9/01/99*

*One Year Term

**Temporary to 8/31/99

Line Nos.: 

Robert H. Mott:
2250-4090-0010


Lisa Murray:

2270-3014-0055

Michael C. Simon:
2210-4031-0055

FISCAL IMPACT:




Old


New
Robert H. Mott
 -0-


$39,986

Lisa Murray

 -0-


$35,548

Michael C. Simon
 -0-


$41,088

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 99.37 was tabled. 
* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 99.38 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously. 

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees had determined during an earlier 1998 executive session discussion that a search committee for the purpose of soliciting and screening candidates for the position of College president would be desirable, and

WHEREAS, during said executive session, Chair Sally Ann Slacke appointed four members of the Board (Michael Sacca, Charles Lauer, Susan LeBow, and Richard Zummo) to serve as the Board’s representatives on this Search Committee, and

WHEREAS, Trustee Michael Sacca was appointed to serve as the Chair of the Search Committee, be it therefore











(Cont’d)

RESOLVED, that the appointments of Trustees Michael Sacca, Charles Lauer, Susan LeBow, and Richard Zummo are hereby confirmed as Trustee representatives on the Search Committee, and be it further

RESOLVED, that Trustee Michael Sacca is hereby confirmed as Chair of the Presidential Search Committee.

* * * * * * * * * *

Trustee Foley expressed his appreciation for this resolution and emphasized that discussion on these appointments was held back in 1998.  He also reiterated his requests in the past for the necessity of having verbatim minutes of board meetings

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 99.39 was tabled.
* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 99.40 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously. 

WHEREAS, authority is required from the Board of Trustees of Suffolk County Community College to execute and deliver an agreement (the “Agreement”) by and among the Dormitory Authority of the State of New York (the “Authority”), Suffolk County (the “Local Sponsor”), and Suffolk County Community College (the “Community College”), pertaining, among other matters, to the proposed Authority financing of the State’s 50% share of the capital costs of certain facilities for the Community College (herein and in the Agreement referred to as the “Project”), be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the following be approved:

Section 1. The Board of Trustees of the Community College hereby approves the form and content of the Agreement subject to approval of the form and content of the Agreement by the local sponsor legislature.

Section 2. Each of the President, Vice President for Administrative and Information Services, and Administrative Director of Educational Facilities of the 











(Cont’d)

Community College (each of whom is duly qualified so to act) is hereby authorized, on behalf of the Board of Trustees of the College, to execute and deliver the agreement to the Authority, subject to prior approval as to form and content by the Local Sponsor with such nonsubstantive changes in terms and form as such President, Vice President for Administrative and Information Services, or Administrative Director of Educational Facilities of the Community College shall approve, as well as those changes necessary to comply with Rule 15c2-12 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.  The execution thereof by said President, Vice President for Administrative and Information Services, or Administrative Director of Educational Facilities of the Community College shall constitute conclusive evidence of the approval of the Board of Trustees.

Section 3.   The President, Vice President for Administrative and Information Services, or Administrative Director of Educational Facilities of the Community College  (who are duly qualified so to act), are hereby authorized, on behalf of the Board of Trustees of the Community College to execute and deliver all necessary or appropriate documents in connection with the Community College, including the furnishing of information required pursuant to the provisions of the Agreement, and necessary to prepare an official statement to be used in connection with the sale of bonds.

Section 4.   This Resolution shall take effect immediately, and be it further

RESOLVED, that the president, or his designee, are authorized to execute the necessary documentation.

* * * * * * * * * *
RESOLUTION NO. 99.41 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously. 

WHEREAS, salary rates have been determined pursuant to appropriate labor contracts and/or appropriate in-service regulations, and

WHEREAS, the following supplemental payroll report “D” lists professional employees and their additional hours of adjunct, overload and part-time service, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the supplemental payroll reports “D,” dated, March 11, 1999, is hereby certified.

* * * * * * * * * *

Trustee Zummo advised President La Lima that he was offended by a recent article in the “Compass,” and requested that the college newspaper no longer be delivered to his home.  The president agreed the article was in poor taste and offensive to many faculty, staff and students as well.  The response coming from those quarters may bring some positive changes.

* * * * * * * * * *

Trustee Foley requested that a copy of the minutes of the Economic Development/Education Committee of the Suffolk County Legislature meeting on Tuesday, February 16, 1999, be shared with the trustees.  Information relating to the money in the State construction budget for the College is contained in these minutes. Note:  Copies were sent out on March 18, 1999.  

* * * * * * * * * *

Trustee Michael Sacca, Chair of the Presidential Search Committee, reported that the following constituency will serve on the Committee:  4 members from the Board of Trustees, 2 faculty members; 1 Guild member, 1 A.M.E. member, 2 Exempt members, 1 representative from the County Executive’s Office, and 1 person to represent the Suffolk County Legislator.  The first meeting of the full Committee will be held this evening to establish guidelines and procedures.  Mr. Sacca indicated that, once the Committee has gone through the entire process to review each of the applicants, 3 – 6 recommendations will be made to the trustees and those candidates will be interviewed by the entire Board.  After a selection of president has been made by the College Board, SUNY will have final approval. Trustee Sacca assured the Board members that everything will be shared with them, including full disclosures and background checks on all finalists.  In addition, he indicated that the salary of the president will be determined by the Board. In summary, Trustee Sacca stressed the importance of confidentiality throughout this entire process.

After thanking Trustee Sacca for his report, Trustee Foley indicated that he would like to see emphasis placed on individuals with the “earned” doctorate degree, and not on those who are “going through the process.”  Mr. Foley also expressed the need for wide-spread advertising for the president’s position, particularly in minority publications, etc.  Dr. Wacksman said that she would be happy to provide this type of information to the Committee. 

(Cont’d)

Trustee Sacca indicated that the Chancellor’s Office does not mandate that the candidate for president have a doctorate degree, but that he/she is the most qualified applicant. Trustee Lauer noted that Mr. Sacca will be the only spokesperson for the Committee and that all comments will be made from him.

In a discussion of the job description of the president, it was the consensus of the Board that any input or correspondence should be directed to President La Lima’s office and that any changes be presented to the Trustees for final approval.

* * * * * * * * * *

President’s Report
President La Lima announced that six students have been named to the “1999 All New York Academic Team” for the Phi Theta Kappa International Honor Society--First Team: Matthew Koeppen (East); Second Team: Linda Bealey (Ammerman), Martin Caro (West), Ronnie Herndon (East); Third Team: Lynn Abbate (West), and Jennifer DiTommaso (Ammerman).  The president extended his congratulations on behalf of the trustees and the college and indicated that these individuals will receive awards at a luncheon in Albany on April 20, 1999.

Mr. La Lima apprised the Board that the Western Campus recently celebrated the 10th anniversary of its Suffolk Kids Cottage.  Participating in the festivities were S. C. Legislators Bill Holst, Michael D’Andre, and Angie Carpenter who expressed their support of funding for the expansion of the center.

The president reported that the Ammerman Campus Ladies Basketball Team won the Region XV championship for the second consecutive year, beating Nassau Community College both times!  Mr. La Lima congratulated the team, with a special commendation to Kevin Foley on his fine coaching, and wished them well as they move on to the national level.

President La Lima announced that the County has notified the College of an increase in this year’s charge for health insurance by $642,000 and, for next year, another $1.6 million.  He indicated that this will create a serious budget situation when factored into several other non-discretionary cost increases.

(Cont’d)

Mr. La Lima apprised the trustees that the Ammerman Campus will be hosting an appearance by Coretta Scott King (“Keeping the Dream Alive in the New Millenium”) on 

April 21, 1999 at 11:00 a.m. in the Brookhaven Gym.   All trustees will be sent invitations to the lecture and reception with Ms. King.

The president advised the Board that the College has been engaged in some very promising meetings with Symbol Technologies; the possible partnering of Symbol with SCCC and then with SUNY/Stony Brook.  An upcoming signing ceremony with a press conference is in the works.

Mr. La Lima announced that ceremonies on each of the three campuses will be held to honor those A.M.E. employees who have served the College for 15, 20 and 30 years.

President La Lima remarked that Carol Baldwin was a guest speaker at the Western Campus on March 3rd.  Ms. Baldwin is a survivor of breast cancer and has dedicated her life to early detection and a cure for this disease.

With regard to the subject of charter schools, the president advised the Board that a meeting was held with Terry Vasquez of the New York Charter School Resource Center.  In addition, Dr. Antoinette Kania recently attended a meeting in Albany on the progress of this program.  (Note:  materials on charter schools have been sent to the trustees.)  We will continue to explore any possible advantages for SCCC to be involved in this new State program.

The president reported that he recently met with Ken Weiss, Budget Director from the County Executive’s office, where priorities were identified for County funding of the State’s share of the College’s most critical projects:  water pollution control plants, site improvements at the Western Campus (Multi-Use facility), electrical distribution, and mechanical systems.  President La Lima noted that, with regard to the asbestos abatement project in the student center, it would be best to complete the entire renovation project at one time and, therefore, to wait for State bonding expected in the fall, 1999.

* * * * * * * * * *

At the conclusion of the President’s Report, College Chief Financial Officer Charles Stein addressed the Board with a presentation on the “1999-2000 Budget Concerns.”  (Copy of report on file.)  Trustee Foley suggested that Chuck Stein request the County Executive’s office to grant an extension of the deadline date for submission of the 











(Cont’d)

College’s budget beyond April 16th to allow the Board the opportunity to give its final approval at the meeting on April 22nd.In addition, a suggestion was made by Trustees Foley and Hollander to have Chuck Stein prepare a contingency budget plan for the College.

Trustee LeBow expressed some comments on the “Salute to Excellence” event recently held at the Oheka Castle:  Awards were presented in a separate room, not allowing all the guests to view the proceedings; although the Oheka Castle is lovely, the Foundation should be looking for another location, since the ballroom is not big enough to hold everyone; and, lastly, that different type of music for dancing should be selected.  Joe Dreyer, assistant to the vice president, was present at today’s meeting and duly noted Trustee LeBow’s comments.
Trustee Zummo expressed further interest in the issue of charter schools and requested that a copy of the college’s response (prepared by Jessica Allen) be sent to him.

* * * * * * * * * *

The next regular monthly meeting of the Board will take place on Thursday, ​​​​​​​​April 22, 1999 at 4:00 p.m., in the Alumni Room (Brookhaven Gymnasium), at the Ammerman Campus, Selden.

* * * * * * * * * *

A motion was made, seconded and passed unanimously to adjourn at 10:40 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Susan LeBow








Secretary








Board of Trustees

